"Evil Disposed Netherlanders": The Dutch West India Company's Opposition to Danish Activity on the Gold Coast, 1657–1662

FREDRIK HYRUM SVENSLI*

E-mail: fredrik.svensli@ntnu.no

The aim of this article is to analyse the on-the-spot interaction between agents of the Dutch West India Company and Danish African Company and African rulers on the Gold Coast from 1657 to 1662. The region saw a surge in European activity and rivalry in this period. The Scandinavian trading companies have received less scholarly attention compared to the Dutch and the English. The Danish African Company was an undercover Dutch enterprise, and has traditionally been studied from a purely Dutch or Danish standpoint. However, by combining Dutch and Danish sources and focusing on Dutch opposition to "Danish" activity on the Gold Coast, which incorporated local rulers, the author has challenged nationalistic and Eurocentric approaches in the historiography. Moreover, by concentrating on the forgotten but nonetheless strategically important site of Akong, the author identifies how local dynamics influenced the evolution of the Dutch and Danish maritime empires.

Keywords: West Africa, Gold Coast, Akong, Dutch West India Company, Danish African Company, interaction, negotiation, rivalry, seventeenth century.

On 4 September 1662, the directors of the Dutch West India Company (WIC) submitted a letter to the States General of the Dutch Republic regarding their protracted disputes on the Gold Coast (their main base of commercial activity in West Africa) with the Swedish African Company (SAC) and the Danish African Company (DAC).¹ While the Scandinavian companies urged the States General to speed up the ongoing negotiations in order to reach an amicable settlement, the much stronger WIC did not want a peaceful settlement and refused their offers for two main reasons.² First, they accused the Scandinavian companies, whom they called "evil disposed Netherlanders," of being undercover Dutch enterprises and thus illegal. Second, they accused the Scandinavian companies of having sabotaged the peace negotiations by "inciting" the local inhabitants against them. Interestingly, the WIC asserted that, while the SAC was too weak to survive on the coast for long, they were more concerned about the mounting activity of the DAC, who challenged the Company's hegemony by cooperating with local rulers and supplying them with arms and ammunition, which empowered "the Blacks" to consolidate their control over the coast.³

This article aims to offer a fresh understanding of the local dynamics that influenced the evolution of the Dutch and Danish maritime empires by focusing on the onthe-spot interactions between the WIC, the DAC, and the African rulers on the Gold Coast from 1657 to 1662. The period under question saw the peak and subsequent decline of Dutch hegemony, the start of Danish activity, the downfall of the SAC, and the rise of English influence on the coast. While the activity and rivalry between the Dutch and English on the Gold Coast have been fairly well researched, the Scandinavian actors and their relationship with the Dutch in particular have been largely neglected.⁴ A study that combines Dutch and Danish sources and focus on interimperial entanglements and Afro-European relations on the Gold Coast in the midseventeenth century can provide new and important insights into the debates of the nationalistic and Eurocentric perspectives as well as the company versus agency perspective in the historiography of early modern expansion.⁵

The Gold Coast-so named because of the abundance of gold traded therecomprises the coastal territories of modern Ghana until the Volta River. For much of the period under discussion, this region was a scene of intense European commercial activity and rivalry. The Dutch, following their victory over the Portuguese in 1637-42, tried to maintain a trade monopoly over the entire Gold Coast.⁶ Jan Valckenburgh, the WIC's director general on the coast from 1656 to 1659, wrote a report that provided the legal justification for such a monopoly. He argued that the Dutch were legally entitled to the Gold Coast by virtue of their victory over the Portuguese and the treaties they had signed with various local rulers. These claims became the guiding principles of the WIC's aggressive policy under Director General Jasper van Heussen in the early 1660s.⁷ In this period, the Dutch were challenged by other northern European trading companies who wanted a stake in the lucrative gold trade. The English had frequented the coast since the late sixteenth century. Above all, the local African rulers and potentates—referred to as *caboceers* (headmen) by the Europeans-ignored Dutch territorial claims and treaties and wanted other European companies to settle and trade in their territories as well.⁸ The conflicting arguments, assertions, and views of the WIC, their European rivals, and the caboceers occasioned numerous disputes and created an unstable, unpredictable, and constantly evolving political atmosphere.

By the mid-seventeenth century, the commercial rivalry among the Europeans set off a scramble for the Gold Coast that resulted in numerous trade posts (castles, forts, and lodges) being founded by both the major powers, the Dutch and the English, and the minor players, the Swedes and the Danes.⁹ The Danish and Swedish companies

were founded, financed, and operated by Dutch merchants who utilised the protection offered by the governments of Denmark–Norway and Sweden to circumvent the WIC's trade monopoly on the Gold Coast.¹⁰ Furthermore, the Dutch merchants often hired the services of rogue WIC employees in order to facilitate the establishment of their overseas trading organisations. A number of these employees were veterans who had formerly been influential in expanding the position of the WIC on the coast.¹¹ This policy gave the "Danish" company an apparent Dutch character, and it is not without a sense of truth that the WIC servants called them the "pretended," "suborned," or "simulated" Danes.¹² In their efforts to halt the activities of these pseudo-Dutch undertakings, the WIC encountered numerous dilemmas as they balanced between the interests of the Dutch Republic, the Scandinavian monarchies, and the African states.

The commercial threat posed by the small Danish company remained limited, but it did threaten the balance of Company's policies on the Gold Coast. The WIC was incapable of excluding them from the coast due to the active support and protection given to them by their African allies. On the Gold Coast, the Europeans lacked the power to enforce political control over African polities, and as such, local rulers would determine their commercial role and capitalise on the weaknesses of the Europeans' position.¹³ The Europeans had to continuously demonstrate their respect for the rulers' authority in order to maintain privileges such as access to trade and protection, and such policies were rooted in diplomacy, negotiation, and bargaining.¹⁴ Due to their position as specialised merchants with access to Atlantic trade goods, the Europeans at times were able to exercise some political influence over the African polities on the coast who vied for their favours.¹⁵ The Dutch possessed numerous trade outposts and enjoyed a significant advantage in numerical and financial strength over the Danes. Still, the Danes had an advantage over the Dutch in the polities where the caboceers sought to obtain a European trade partner based in their territory and/or curb the growing influence of the Dutch. While the Dutch made it an avowed policy to not be wholly dependent upon the caboceers but instead get control over local affairs, the Danes encouraged close cooperation. As a result, the caboceers, who seldom became tied to any particular company, gave *legitimacy* to the pseudo-Dutch Danish trade enterprise on the Gold Coast in the mid-seventeenth century.

Two overall questions to be addressed in this article are: How did the WIC respond to the arrival of the Danes on the Gold Coast? And how did the Danish expansion, which incorporated coastal societies, shape the policies of the local rulers?

The rivalry between the Dutch and the Danes was above all evident in the forgotten but nonetheless important coastal site of Akong (mentioned as Hill or Mount Cong, Congho or Congo in the Danish and Dutch sources, and as Queen Anne's Point by the English).¹⁶ The Dutch and Danish settlements at Akong have not received due historiographical attention because they have been viewed as commercially insignificant.¹⁷ However, because of its strategic location between the contested Cape Coast in the Fetu kingdom in the west and the Dutch stronghold of Fort Nassau at Mouri in the Asebu kingdom in the east, it played a vital political role in the early Dutch efforts to halt European (English and Danish) expansion.¹⁸ The Danish settlement on Akong Hill provided the Danes with a base to consolidate their position at Cape Coast (Amanfro and Oguaa), to gain a foothold in Accra (Osu), and in general, to survive on the coast during fierce WIC opposition.

The Historical Setting

In 1637, the Dutch West India Company conquered the Portuguese castle São Jorge da Mina (Elmina) on the Gold Coast and effectively ended 150 years of Portuguese trade hegemony in West Africa.¹⁹ This success was made possible by two important factors. First, they maintained close cooperation and alliances with a number of local polities and rulers on the coast, in particular the Saboe (Asebu).²⁰ Already in 1612, the Dutch had signed a treaty with the Asebu king and erected a fort later named Nassau at Mouri, eighteen kilometres east of Elmina.²¹ The second factor was the founding of the Dutch West India Company (WIC) in 1621. The WIC's acquisition of Dutch possessions in the Atlantic provided the Dutch with a unified organisation that challenged the Portuguese trade hegemony.²²

The Dutch continued and developed the Portuguese *feitoria* system of trade posts (*factorijen*, i.e., factory castles, forts, and lodges) in West Africa.²³ In the 1630s to 1650s, the WIC signed treaties with numerous polities and established satellite lodges (small mud-and-thatch houses, both fortified and unfortified) on the coast. The English imitated this policy by signing treaties with local rulers and building trade posts in territories already inhabited or claimed by the Dutch, including a fort in Kormantin (Fante) and lodges in Komenda (Eguafo), Cape Coast, and Accra.²⁴ With the arrival of the Swedes and the Danes in the 1650s, trade posts became the preferred tactical arrangement among the Europeans. The main purpose of the forts and lodges was to protect the company's position, control trade, and eliminate competition within specific economic spheres.²⁵ However, trade posts were negotiated, not imposed on the African polities. Nearly all of the European forts were built with the consent and sometimes on the urgent request of the local rulers and inhabitants. The rulers were able to extract a substantial income by imposing tributary fees, tolls, and duties on the Europeans.²⁶

Above all, the Dutch and even more so the Danes relied on the support and protection of various influential African actors in procuring footholds and trade on the coast. The Gold Coast was politically fragmented during the seventeenth century. The large number of states, some of which were competitors or even enemies at one time or another, complicated diplomatic relations.²⁷ However, with the rapid growth of Atlantic trade, seaside towns and social classes emerged that were closely associated with the European trade posts. This led to a gradual shift of power from the royal families based in the inland capitals to an emerging mercantile class of "big-men" (*abirempon*, singular *obirempon*) based in the coastal towns.²⁸ The abirempon functioned as a kind of mercantile bureaucracy that supervised the main function of the coastal polities as intermediaries between the gold-producing interior

states and the European trade posts. For the Europeans, maintaining a good relationship with this mercantile class of big-men was paramount.²⁹

An obirempon of significant importance to the Dutch and the Danes on the coast was Acrosan, known to the Europeans as Jan or Johann Claessen. Acrosan was *day* (stadtholder and treasurer) of the Fetu kingdom and brother of the king Aduafo, but his personal wealth and large retinue of armed followers made him *de facto* ruler of Fetu and "the most powerful person" on the Guinean coast.³⁰ His greatest leverage over the European and African traders in the region came from his capacity to control the movement of the wealthy Akanni merchants, who brought down gold from the interior to the coast.³¹ While the Dutch had initially been on good terms with him and founded a lodge in Fetu in the 1630s, their relationship soured in the 1640s when the Dutch started neglecting the trade of Fetu in favour of Elmina and Mouri. Acrosan therefore invited the English, Swedes (1650), and Danes (1657) to settle at Cape Coast in Fetu. These Europeans only succeeded because of Acrosan's active support. The Dutch, however, refused to accept this, which initiated a phase of belligerent rivalry in the region.³²

Dutch Response to Early Danish Interloping

Following unsuccessful efforts to establish Danish African trading companies in the 1630s to 40s, a series of successful interloping expeditions to the West African coast were carried out by merchants of mostly Dutch origin, sailing under Danish commission and operating from the newly founded Danish town on the Elbe, Glückstadt, in the 1650s.³³ The increasing activity of interlopers caused much concern for the WIC, who ordered their agents on the spot in Africa "to cruise all the trading places; to invigilate (*aandoen*) the foreign and Netherland ships, and bring them up to Del Mina [= Elmina], regardless of what Commission they might have."³⁴ The crew on three Glückstadt vessels—*Fortuna* (1651), *Vliegende Hart* (1656), and *Noortse Leuw* (1657)—attempted but failed to establish themselves in Akong on the Gold Coast due to having been chased away or captured by WIC ships.³⁵

The early Danish interloping activity at Akong occurred during a phase of mounting European rivalry in the territory that caused much concern for the WIC. In 1657, the Asebuhene (the title of the king of Asebu in the Akan Twi language), Abeedoe Intin, invited other Europeans to settle in his domains, to the great frustration of the Dutch, who claimed exclusive rights in the territory through past agreements with the rulers.³⁶ Director General Valckenburgh saw no other option than to negotiate a deal with the Asebu rulers for Akong Hill explicitly, located as it was a few kilometres to the west of their Fort Nassau. The Asebu rulers agreed to their proposals with a caveat that "the one or the other, who desired it, should also build there besides."³⁷ Consequently, the Dutch began to build on the site in order to halt the advances of the "Danes" who had been frequenting the area and the English, who claimed that they had bought the hill on an earlier occasion.³⁸

Ultimately, in May 1657, the Asebu rulers signed a new treaty with the WIC that granted the company control over the Asebu beach including the stretch at Akong. In reality, however, the Asebu rulers benefited the most from this treaty because the Dutch were obliged by it to build "a fortification suitable to use four field guns upon it" and pay fifteen bendas of gold to seal their commitment to Akong.³⁹ This was a setback for the Dutch, who did not have commercial interests in the area but were only interested in excluding other Europeans from settling it due to its proximity to their Fort Nassau.⁴⁰ (Figure 1)

Carloff's Danish Intermission

In 1657, Heinrich Carloff, a former WIC veteran who had established and run the Swedish venture on the Gold Coast since 1650, quarrelled with the directors of the SAC and thereafter transferred his allegiance to Sweden's main rival Denmark. On 1 August, he obtained a commission from Danish King Frederik III (1648–70) to capture the possessions he himself had established for the SAC on the Gold Coast.⁴¹ Upon his arrival on the coast in January 1658, Carloff achieved a rapid and easy success due to obtaining the consent and support of Acrosan. All of the Swedish trade



Fig. 1. Dutch drawing of Fort Nassau and the neighbouring African village Mouri in the seventeenth century. To the west is the African village Oguaa at Cape Coast, at this time uninhabited by Europeans. Although not depicted, Akong was situated roughly between Oguaa and Mouri (NL-HaNA, Aanw. Kaarten en Tekeningen, 4. AANW, inv.nr. 1570).

posts, which included a fort at Cabo Corso (later corrupted to "Cape Coast" by the English) called Carolusborg, and lodges at Anomabu, Takoradi, and Osu (Accra) came under Danish control.⁴² While the SAC attempted (without success) to recapture their former lodges, the WIC, who in fact had aided Carloff on his quest to capture the trade posts from the Swedes, remained quiet.⁴³ This was most likely because they viewed the Danes as a weaker and thus more controllable European competitor than the Swedes. In addition, the WIC might have had a secret agreement with Carloff that would grant them control over his Danish trade posts in the near future.⁴⁴

However, the WIC were more concerned about the willingness of some of the local rulers to ignore their treaties and trade with the Danes, and, because of this, made diplomatic efforts to oppose their policies. In January 1659, Valckenburgh dispatched the factor Harman Jansen Larens to Ayawaso, the capital of the Accra kingdom on the eastern Gold Coast, to inquire about King Okai Koi's relationship with the Danes and the English, and urge him to respect his agreements with the WIC. The WIC had signed numerous treaties with the Accra over the years that had granted them the right to build a fort (called Crévecoeur) as well as exclusive access to trade in their realm.⁴⁵

Although a number of questions concerned the mounting activities of the English in the area and whether Okai Koi would continue to keep the agreement with WIC "in full vigour," the main inquiries dealt with the Danes at Osu. Larens asked why the king allowed the trade at "Orsou [=Osu], contrary to the Agreement," and whether he would resolve to renounce it. However, the king viewed the Danish-controlled Osu as more profitable than the Dutch settlement at Crévecoeur, and therefore discarded their demands for exclusive trade rights.⁴⁶ Clearly, Okai Koi did not respect the WIC's treaty because he viewed the Dutch and Danes as equal subjects in his realm, and the treaty limited his own authority.

Despite the protection offered to the Danes by the local rulers, the WIC was able to circumvent their authority, take control of Carloff's trade posts, and expel the Danes from the coast in April 1659. Jaspar van Heussen (Valckenburgh's successor) convinced Samuel Smidt, a former WIC employee and the man Carloff had left in charge of Carolusborg, to transfer his allegiance, including the Danish trade posts, to the WIC.⁴⁷ Some accounts suggest that Smidt had been fooled into believing that Denmark-Norway had been defeated by Sweden in war and thus had lost its African possessions.⁴⁸ However, other accounts suggest that, as noted above, Carloff had from an early stage intended to sell the Danish possessions to the WIC and that Smidt had in fact carried out his orders. Moreover, Smidt was under pressure from Acrosan because no Danish ships had arrived on the coast since Carloff's departure.⁴⁹ Nonetheless, neither the DAC nor the local rulers accepted this. While the Danish government initiated hectic diplomatic negotiations with the WIC and the States General in Europe, Acrosan prevented the Dutch from taking possession of Carolusborg by expelling them from Cape Coast in May and June.50

Carloff's Danish enterprise was a failure compared to his previous Swedish venture, and as such, has rightly been described by Henk den Heijer as a Danish *intermezzo* (intermission).⁵¹ However, his ability to achieve quick successes and the WIC's inability to strengthen its position in both Accra and Cape Coast clearly demonstrate the limits of that company's authority and the local rulers' strong influence on the Gold Coast. It also shows the capacity of the weak Danish contender to exploit this relationship for its own gain through negotiation and bargaining. In this case, the WIC's success in expelling the Danes was more due to problems within the Danish group (Carloff's opportunism and secret cooperation with the WIC) than the WIC's ability to oppose the Danes and their African patrons. This explains why the Danes were able to return and settle on the coast again a few months later.

The DAC, Akong, and Dutch Opposition

The Danish enterprise was reestablished as a completely new venture on the Gold Coast following the founding of the Glückstadt-based Danish African Company (DAC) in May 1659.⁵² In October, the appointed DAC governor, Joost Cramer, a former veteran of the SAC and possibly the WIC, arrived on the Gold Coast and found that Carolusborg was occupied by the Fetu and the remainder of Carloff's trade posts had been lost to the WIC.⁵³ In an effort to recover the trade posts, Cramer initiated negotiations with the WIC and the Fetu rulers. He sent an envoy to Elmina to deliver a written protest to Van Heussen, claiming that Smidt had acted treacherously and that the transfer of Carloff's trade posts to the WIC was illegal, urging him to restore the DAC's "forts and places . . . within 14 days."⁵⁴ Not surprisingly, however, Van Heussen rejected his demands and replied that the WIC had acted lawfully at the time and that it was the rightful owner of the places.⁵⁵ Cramer's effort to convince Acrosan to return Carolusborg to the Danes also failed because Acrosan had decided to guard it for the Swedes, who were planning to re-establish themselves on the coast.⁵⁶

Consequently, Cramer turned his attention to the other coastal sites that had been frequented by Danish traders. Although he was unable to obtain Carloff's former (at the time WIC occupied) lodges at Takoradi and Anomabu, he managed to reestablish ties that had existed between the Asebu rulers and the Glückstadt traders at Akong, situated some four kilometres to the east of Cape Coast.⁵⁷ Dutch had settled Akong in 1657 in order to keep other Europeans from the site. A small village had sprung up around the lodge during the Dutch presence, with inhabitants coming from Elmina, Mouri, and Akanni. However, Valckenburgh, who described it as "a beautiful airy place," had considered but decided against erecting a stone building on the site.⁵⁸ The lack of fortified defences and its proximity to Fetu were most likely the reasons the Dutch abandoned the lodge during their retreat from Carolusborg in May-June 1659.

Shortly after the Dutch evacuated from the site, the Asebu rulers erected a new house that they offered to Cramer. Presumably they considered the Dutch with-drawal as a breach of the WIC-Asebu treaty of 1657 and took advantage of the

situation by offering Akong to a more eager European power.⁵⁹ Initially, Cramer, still intent on regaining Carloff's former trade posts, attempted to use the offer as a bargaining chip against the WIC. He exchanged letters with Van Heussen where he implied indirectly that he would not involve himself in Akong if Van Heussen handed over Carloff's former lodges to the DAC. The Dutch director general rejected his proposals and warned him "not to do anything with the Sabouse about the Hill Cong." However, Cramer, under pressure from the Asebu and without other options, accepted their offer and made it clear to Van Heussen that he intended "to purchase from the Sabou and Ampe and other Chiefs, the Hill Congh . . . and also to erect lodges and fortifications thereon." The DAC signed an agreement with the Asebu for Akong in November and took possession of the lodge in December.⁶⁰

Because of Danish interference at Akong, the relationship between Cramer and Van Heussen deteriorated. Van Heussen warned that he "would try to pursue and destroy the Danish ships with fire and sword," thereby ignoring recent orders sent by the States General to the WIC to maintain good relations with the DAC.⁶¹ Indeed, in mid-December, the WIC attempted to seize the two Danish ships *St. Marten* and *Liefde*, but the Danes were able to ward them off after a three-hour battle.⁶² Clearly, the WIC perceived Danish encroachment at Akong as trespassing on their sphere of influence in Asebu.

Danish Expansion and Dutch Powerlessness

In early 1660, the Danes acquired two lodges at Cape Coast and further consolidated their position at Akong, a progress that the WIC tried but was incapable of preventing due to the support given to the Danes by the local rulers. Beginning on 20 December 1659, the beleaguered Cramer signed a compromise agreement with the Fetu rulers that granted the DAC control over Amanfro Hill—which the Danes called *Frederiksberg*—for the sum of fifty benda gold. Amanfro was chosen by Cramer personally following a careful inspection of three sites offered by the Fetu rulers, whereas "one lay on a hill, the other two on low ground, on the seashore."⁶³ Presumably, Cramer thought that Amanfro could provide the DAC with strategic advantages vis-à-vis the WIC as it offered immediate protection and, above all, proximity to both Akong Hill in the east and the former Danish stronghold Carolusborg located just nine hundred metres to the west, and thus within artillery range of both. In addition, the DAC was granted a mud-and-thatch lodge at Cape Coast (i.e., Oguaa), the African town adjacent to Carolusborg.

Importantly, the DAC–Fetu agreement also included a clause which specified that the Fetu leadership supported Danish claims in "Congho [=Akong] and Amboy Gruffa and their three seaports"—territories outside Fetu's own authority but within its vicinity.⁶⁴ In order to establish a Danish base in the Amanfro-Akong area, Cramer considered the consent and support of his long-standing acquaintances in Fetu as essential in both places. On the other hand, the fact that Cramer and the DAC still showed considerable interest in regaining Carolusborg and that he chose the adjacent

Amanfro Hill—offering immediate protection but with a difficult access to the sea suggest that he considered the arrangement a temporary solution.⁶⁵ The details of the agreement also indicate that the Danes considered the return of the SAC unlikely, and had bought themselves more time in order to assess to situation.

While the Danes settled Oguaa and Amanfro, they strengthened their position at Akong with aid from several caboceers, at the expense of the WIC. According to a Dutch report, "a battery" was erected on the rocks below the lodge on the hill from which the Danes could observe and threaten the Dutch ships trafficking the harbour of Cape Coast, and presumably the seaports located next to Akong Hill mentioned in the treaty with Fetu.⁶⁶ Van Heussen also complained to the supreme board of the WIC, the Heeren XIX (the Nineteen Gentlemen) that the Danish lodge was located "underfoot our own lodge" that they would not allow the Dutch to resettle following their withdrawal in 1659.⁶⁷ In fact, Dutch sources related that Acrosan helped the Danes to remove the spiked-shut (*vernagelt*) cannons from the Dutch lodge,⁶⁸ and to establish a second lodge in its place called "Black Jan's house" (i.e., Jan Claessen's house) in March 1660.⁶⁹ Clearly, Acrosan played a pivotal role in the Danish trade and expand his influence in the region.

The Danes were also supported at Akong by Ampe, the *okyeame* (spokesman) of the Asebu and brother of the Asebuhene. Ampe had grown powerful and gained authority in the state on account of having about a thousand people under his authority, compared to his brother, the king, who had only very few men under his command.⁷⁰ The Danes had made overtures directly to "Ampe and other Chiefs" of Asebu when they acquired Akong in November.⁷¹ Subsequent events in 1661 also show that the Asebu leadership was divided into pro-Dutch and pro-Danish factions under the Asebuhene and Ampe respectively, which in turn may explain why Acrosan was allowed to actively support the Danes in the first place.⁷² The Danes were not directly confronted or opposed by the Dutch and were allowed to stay at Akong because the Dutch were aware that the Danes were supported by both Acrosan and Ampe.

There was also some deliberate confusion within both Danish and Dutch circles regarding the precise location of Akong and whether it was under Fetu or Asebu suzerainty because of its proximity to Amanfro.⁷³ The Dutch actively attempted to manipulate this confusion in order to strengthen their own claims in both Akong and Cape Coast: a later Danish report noted that the Dutch disputed Fetu's suzerainty over Amanfro by claiming that Amanfro "and Congo is one," thus being under Asebu sovereignty.⁷⁴ This was in line with the Dutch policy of claiming exclusive rights through treaties, and, naturally, their position was more apparent in Asebu where they occupied a fort (Nassau), than in Fetu. (Figure 2)

Initiatives from Europe

By mid-1660, the conflicts between the WIC and the DAC in Africa had become a subject of fierce negotiation between the two companies and their respective states in



Fig. 2. Dutch map of the Gold Coast showing "Aquita Danis Fredericksburgh" in Fetu and neighbouring "Cong" in Asebu, 1662–63 (NL-HaNA, Staten-Generaal, 1.01.02, inv.nr. 12571.38.1).

Europe. In March, a Danish embassy was sent to The Hague to protest about the Smidt-Van Heussen agreement and to obtain promises of safe travel for two Danish (but de facto Dutch) vessels, the *Frederik III* and the *Courier von Venetien*, to Africa.⁷⁵ In October and November, perhaps in conjuncture with the sending of the two ships, Danish Ambassador Peder Charisius followed up on the complaints by pressing the matter in view of the later developments on the coast. The protests included the WIC's attack on the ships *St. Marten* and *Liefde*, justification of Danish rights at Akong and Amanfro, and a denial of any Dutch involvement in the DAC.⁷⁶ However, the States General, no doubt already informed about Dutch involvement in the DAC, did not bring the matter forth to the WIC. In fact, in September and December, the Heeren XIX reaffirmed that Van Heussen was to take strong action against Dutch ships sailing under foreign commissions, and, especially, to hinder the trade at Cape Coast, as they considered the WIC the rightful possessor of that territory and fort, and furthermore, to recover possession of Akong Hill.⁷⁷

The directors of the DAC were aware of the Danish state's limited ability to protect their overseas venture in Africa and instead took matters into their own hands by ordering their agents on the spot to enhance their cooperation with the local rulers. Gerhard van Tetz and Isaac Coymans, both former WIC officials and now leading men of the DAC, had been close associates of Acrosan during their Dutch service and wrote several letters to him and Cramer that were sent out with the aforementioned ships.⁷⁸ In one of the letters, Coymans warned Cramer about rumours that the WIC was equipping ships in order to take Carolusborg, and that they were planning to murder Acrosan, to which he recommended Cramer to warn Acrosan and, in case of a Dutch assault, to let him attack Fort Nassau as revenge.⁷⁹ The letters illustrate the delicacy of the DAC's relationship with their African patron on the coast, as one of the letters referred to Acrosan as "father of all white men at Cabo Cors who are in service of the King of Denmark."⁸⁰

The European element of the conflict shows the discrepancy between the desires of the European states and the political reality on the Gold Coast in Africa. Clearly, the Danish state had limited influence on the Dutch States General in asserting their rights on the coast, particularly when the latter had evidence of Dutch involvement in the DAC. However, in Africa it did not matter whether a company was considered illegal by one European state and legal by another as long as it enjoyed the protection of the local states. The DAC was fully aware of this fact and, combined with their intimate knowledge of the WIC, took advantage of it in order to strengthen their cooperation with Acrosan.

The Return of the Swedes and Its Implications for the Dutch and the Danes

In November 1660, the Swedish ship Coninck David arrived on the coast and the leader of the expedition, Tönnies Adrianson der Vos (a Dutch SAC veteran), was immediately given possession of Carolusborg by Acrosan.⁸¹ With SAC back on the coast and in possession of their former stronghold, the WIC decided to exploit the confusing situation and take action against the now pressured DAC at both Akong and Cape Coast. In doing this, the director general in Elmina was following the orders of the Heeren XIX.⁸² Roughly a week after Vos and his men had settled in the castle, a group of Dutch officials approached Cramer onboard the vessel Frederik III and read aloud a protest written by Van Heussen. The Dutch director general ordered Cramer to within forty-eight hours annul "the purchase of the Hill Congh, and take away from it the servants, goods, flag and flagstaff." He further threatened that he would not tolerate "improprieties" and that he would take revenge for them in such manner as shall be judged "most proper and serviceable." However, Cramer refuted their threats and answered that the matter of Akong, in addition to Carloff's former lodges at Anomabu, Takoradi, and Osu, was to be settled in the upcoming negotiations in Europe. Interestingly, the Dutch officials replied that "Congh was quite another matter," which shows how important they considered it to be for the WIC.83

On 25 November, Van Heussen sent a letter to Vos and Michel Freymont, the captain of *Coninck David*, to inform them of his ongoing disputes with the DAC over Akong. He urged them not to "concern yourselves in that matter, nor to show any favour help or assistance either to the one side or the other," and in return promised to not harass their ship.⁸⁴ Vos and Freymont were themselves in an awkward position with good reasons to fear the intentions of both the DAC and the WIC, and therefore accepted Van Heussen's proposal to remain neutral.⁸⁵

However, no action was taken against the Danes at Akong at this time, apparently because of the involvement of Acrosan. In late November, Acrosan handed in two letters to Van Heussen in reply to his threats to Cramer over Akong where he stated that Cramer had "given himself into my hands and I have accepted him as an old friend and I know how to protect him; and he has never spoken of Congh."⁸⁶ He also made it clear that it was Cramer who had been approached by the Asebu "by force" and that he had advised Cramer to fetch the goods from Akong "besides flag and flag staff," but that they had been prevented from it by the Asebu. Importantly, Acrosan mentioned that the Asebu were greatly dissatisfied by this action and that they were blaming him for "taking the Whites away from them so that they are very evilly-disposed towards me." Angered by the disturbances caused by the WIC, he ordered Van Heussen to notify the factor at Fort Nassau to call in Asebu to avoid disaster and to remove their ships from the area.⁸⁷ Clearly, neither Acrosan nor the Asebu would accede to Dutch demands.

Thus, in addition to explaining why the WIC refrained from taking action against the Danish lodges at Akong, these events once again underscore the authority and active role taken by Acrosan and the Asebu rulers (most likely Ampe) in guarding Danish (and therefore their own) interests. Importantly, in doing this the caboceers employed diplomatic means and negotiation rather than force to counter the WIC's threats, and the latter was compelled to limit their opposition to threats and desist from using direct force against the Danes.

The Dutch Blockade of Cape Coast

The WIC's failure to deal with the Danes at Akong and Cape Coast, and particularly the continuing of Dutch interloping in the name of the DAC, fuelled new high-handed measures by the WIC. From late 1660 to 1662 they concentrated their actions in the domain where they had the complete upper hand over Acrosan and their Danish rivals: the sea. The WIC seized numerous European vessels, including three Danish ships, effectively asserting their position on the coast and starving their Danish rivals of trade and provisions.⁸⁸

In February 1661, roughly two months after they failed to seize the Danish vessel *Frederik III* in the roadstead of Cape Coast, the WIC captured the Danish ship *Courier von Venetien* before it could reach the Gold Coast. The capture was very damaging to the Danes because it drained the DAC of essential supplies, harmed their reputation among their African allies, and revealed their tactics against the WIC when the WIC came into possession of some of the letters sent by the directors of the DAC that revealed Dutch involvement in the company and Danish plans to support Acrosan in a possible attack on Fort Nassau. The confiscation became a topic of intense diplomatic negotiations between Denmark–Norway and the Dutch Republic in Europe in the ensuing years, where the letters were used as incriminating evidence against the DAC.⁸⁹

The WIC's capture of the Danish *Courier* in addition to the Swedish vessel *Christina* and a number of English vessels caused Acrosan to take strong action against the WIC.⁹⁰ In March 1661, he threatened war against the WIC if they would not release the captured vessels and used his influence in the region to prevent the influential Akanni traders from reaching a number of Dutch trade posts along the coast.⁹¹ In response, the WIC intensified their blockade of Cape Coast and took advantage of their quarrels with Acrosan to do as much damage as possible to the Danes at Cape Coast and Akong. One of Van Heussen's chief lieutenants later recounted that the Elmina Council had decided "to ruin all foreign ships, without respect."⁹² From April 1661 to late 1662, the WIC continuously stationed two or three ships outside Cape Coast and effectively hindered the vessels of the DAC as well as other European ships, and in some cases African boats, from exiting and entering the harbour.⁹³

Afro-European Opposition to Dutch Policies

The intensification of the conflict between the WIC and Acrosan had the effect of unifying the other Europeans against the Dutch, which in turn enabled the Danes to offer some resistance and expand their position on the coast. Between December 1660 and April 1661, the Danes expelled the Dutch from Carloff's lodge in Osu with the support and consent of both Acrosan and the king of Accra, Okai Koi. They attempted the same actions without success at the Dutch fort Crévecoeur in Accra.⁹⁴ Moreover, the Danes at Akong and Amanfro fired on the blockading WIC ships lying in the roadstead of Cape Coast on 18 April, and on several occasions thereafter. They acted in unison with the Swedes at Carolusborg, who were also affected by the blockade and apparently also fired on the WIC ships from Carolusborg on the 19 April. By October, Van Heussen reported that the DAC and the SAC were "living with each other in good friendship, and are trying jointly, and each in particular, to stir up the Blacks against us."⁹⁵

The Danes also secured the assistance of the English due to their shared frustration with the WIC's aggressiveness. Already in 1660, Tetz had notified the Danes that "The King of England will trust [*bouven aan*] Denmark, and the English, so far as can be observed, will do no bad on the Coast, and if the WIC does anything against Denmark, it does it to England also."⁹⁶ This explains why the Danes were supported by the English against the Dutch on several occasions in 1661, such as when the English at Fort Kormantin protected the Danish vessels *St. Marten* and *Fortuyn* from being chased by WIC ships, and the English government willingly detained the Dutch ship *Graeff Enno* in England for the Danes.⁹⁷ In 1662, this close cooperation led to the formation of a treaty of friendship between the DAC and the "English company trading in Africa and Guinea," aimed at opposing the WIC. ⁹⁸ Clearly, the WIC's aggressive policy and blockade of Cape Coast had a profound impact on the political situation on the coast. For the Danes, the expenses involved in countering the WIC were substantial.⁹⁹

The Dutch Expel the Danes from Akong

It was inevitable that the actions of the Danes at Osu, Cape Coast, and Akong would add to the indignation of the Dutch. True, the Danes had shown their inclination to respond to WIC aggression on a large scale, and their actions were sanctioned by the local rulers. However, the Danish position was more ambiguous at Akong. Though the Dutch had threatened the Danes repeatedly, they had never taken action against them, presumably because they had been deterred by Acrosan. However, the situation changed when open hostilities broke out between Acrosan and the WIC, and due to the Danes' actions in Accra (Osu) and bombardment of WIC ships from Akong and Amanfro in the first half of 1661. Furthermore, at this time Van Heussen probably received new instructions from the Heeren XIX that once again urged him to act more harshly against the simulated Danes on the coast, and particularly to recover the possession of Akong. Even more compelling were the intercepted letters from the *Courier* that revealed Danish plans to attack Fort Nassau.¹⁰⁰

All these factors were most likely decisive in the Dutch decision to instigate an attack and expel the Danes from Akong on the night of 24-25 April (4-5 May new style) 1661. A Danish report mentioned that the lodge was plundered and set on fire by a group of Africans hired by Van Heussen, with losses amounting to over 6,000 riksdalers. The Danes also claimed that a DAC assistant was arrested and brought to Fort Nassau, but the WIC "had to release him at the urgent request of the Fetus."¹⁰¹ The attack was also mentioned in English and Dutch sources, which both correspond with and contradict each other with regards to the role of the WIC. On the one hand, the English noted that "the flemins hired the King of Sabooe to fier a factory of the Danes, whoe lost to the vallue of two thousand pound Sterlling."¹⁰² Van Heussen's account on the other hand put the blame solely on the Asebu and added that Cramer thereupon had the lodge and "all other houses" on Akong set on fire by the Fetu.¹⁰³ All three accounts show that the Danes lost a considerable amount of valuables and were not willing to let the Dutch take over their abandoned lodges. In opposing the Dutch, Cramer was once again supported by his patron Acrosan, who was able to pressure the WIC into releasing the imprisoned DAC (technically Dutch) assistant Johan Andriessen Hazel and, at least for the moment, to deter them from resettling Akong. This clearly underscores how far Acrosan's influence extended into Asebu.

The expulsion of the Danes from Akong caused friction within the Asebu leadership. Clearly, Ampe had played a pivotal role in helping and protecting the Danish venture at Akong and therefore opposed the joint action taken against them by the WIC and the Asebuhene.¹⁰⁴ This explains why, in August, the Dutch were forced to restore the plundered goods to the Danes and the Asebu rulers continued to refuse the WIC possession of Akong, and were opting for the Danes to return to the site.¹⁰⁵ However, by 1664, the rulers had changed their minds and invited the Dutch back to Akong, where they resettled the site in order to avoid a possible English intrusion into the territory. Interestingly, the Dutch reported that the Asebuhene excused himself to them for what had "previously happened, with the authority of Jan Claasen, which would not now be so," which highlights Acrosan's role in supporting Danish activity in the territory.¹⁰⁶

However, the Danes maintained an interest in Akong and continued to receive political support from the Asebu (most likely Ampe) long after their expulsion from the territory. For instance, in early 1664, the Asebu threatened to intervene if the WIC attacked the DAC at Frederiksborg (Amanfro) in Fetu.¹⁰⁷ Akong remained a topic in the heated negotiations between Denmark—Norway and the Dutch Republic in Europe in the late 1660s and early 1670s.¹⁰⁸ In 1670–71, the Danes tried to re-establish themselves in Akong and even opposed French efforts to settle there by claiming that the "jurisdiction and property of the Danish King" stretched "from Cabo Corse to Congo."¹⁰⁹ Clearly, the Asebu, despite their long-standing ties with the Dutch, maintained an enduring and close relationship with the Danes as well.

Concluding Remarks: The WIC and the DAC after 1662

By 1662, the Dutch had become weary of opposing the activities of other European nations on the coast, particularly since their perennial efforts to expel the pseudo-Dutch Danes and Swedes had proven mostly ineffective. This hopeless struggle completely bogged down the WIC in the ensuing years, and the following year the director general and Council declared that the Company "is nothing but an exhausted body with a general scarcity of everything."¹¹⁰ Although the death of both Acrosan and Van Heussen in mid-1662 occasioned a power change in Fetu and the WIC that in turn led to a normalisation of their strained relationship, it was only temporary. In May 1663, the new Fetu leadership expelled the now inactive Swedes and gave the Dutch possession of Carolusborg, but they lost it again to the English (with Danish support and Fetu approval) a year later.¹¹¹ The English renamed it Cape Coast Castle and kept it as their headquarters. From that point on, the Dutch began to concentrate their main efforts on opposing the increasing activity and influence of the English on the coast. This allowed the Danes to continue to cultivate close ties with the rulers and consolidate and strengthen their position in their remaining possessions at Amanfro (Frederiksborg) and Osu (Christiansborg).

By focusing on the on-the-spot interactions between the WIC, the DAC, and local rulers on the Gold Coast from 1657 to 1662, this article has shown that the Dutch and Danish maritime empires developed as a result of inter-imperial entanglements and continuous processes of negotiation and bargaining. This process involved company officials, individuals operating the foreign outposts, and above all, local potentates in the overseas territories. The Danes took advantage of their intimate knowledge of the WIC and local affairs by seeking out African polities and potentates willing to welcome them as a buffer to the Dutch, and/or as an exclusive European trading company in their territory. By cultivating close ties and negotiating ad hoc agreements with the potentates for their own protection, the Danes mostly avoided direct conflict with the much stronger WIC. The Dutch, on the other hand, maintained an aggressive policy that sought to evade the authority of caboceers and instead get control over local affairs. In opposing the Danes and asserting their claims of trade hegemony, they were willing to use force if diplomacy proved insufficient. However, such actions were mostly opposed by the African potentates, who answered with vigorous countermeasures. This forced the Dutch to fall back on their claims and return to diplomacy, which allowed the Danes to continue their activity.

Bibliography

Unpublished Primary Sources

Balme Library, University of Ghana, Legon:

- Furley Collection (FC)

The Danish National Archives, Copenhagen (DNA):

- Tyske Kancellis Indenrigske Afdeling (TKIA)
- Tyske Kancellis Udenrigske Afdeling (TKUA)
- Vestindisk-guineisk Kompagni (VgK)

The Dutch National Archives, The Hague (NL-HaNA)

- Archives of the oude West-Indische Compagnie (OWIC)
- Archives of the Staten-Generaal (SG)
- Collectie Aanwinsten Afdeling Kaarten en Tekeningen (AANW)

Stadsarchief Amsterdam (SAA):

- Notarieel Archief (NA)

The Koninklijk Instituut voor Taal-, Land- en Volkenkunde, Leiden (KITLV): - Manuscripts H65 and H68

Published Primary Sources

- Bosman, Willem. A New and Accurate Description of the Coast of Guinea, Divided into the Gold, the Slave, and the Ivory Coasts. Edited by John Ralph Willis with notes by J. D. Fage and R. E. Bradbury. London: Frank Cass, 1967.
- Brieven, confessie; mitsgaders, advisen van verscheyden rechtsgeleerden in de saeck van Isaac Coymans gegeven; als mede de sententie daer op gevolgt. Rotterdam, 1662.
- Chouin, Gérard. Colbert et la Guinée: Le voyage en Guinée de Louis de Hally et Louis Ancelin de Gémozac, 1670–1671. Saint-Maur-des-Fossés, France: Sépia, 2011.
- De Jonge, K. J. De oorsprong van Neerland's bezittingen op de kust van Guinea. The Hague: Nijhoff, 1871.
- Jones, Adam. *German Sources for West African History*, 1599–1669. Studien zur Kulturkunde 66. Wiesbaden: Steiner, 1983.
- Justesen, Ole, ed. *Danish Sources for the History of Ghana 1657–1754*, vol. 1, *1657–1735*. Fontes Historiae Africanae, Series Varia 8. Copenhagen: Det Kongelige Danske Videnskabernes Selskab, 2005.
- Makepeace, Margaret, ed. *Trade on the Guinea Coast, 1657–1666: The Correspondence of the English East India Company.* African Studies Program monograph. Madison: University of Wisconsin, 1991.
- Pamflet Knuttel 8905A. "Remonstrantie aen de Ho: Mo: Heeren de Staten-Generael der Vereenighde Nederlanden: overgegeven den Junij 1664 [...]." (Amsterdam 1664). Koninklijke Bibliotheek Den Haag.

- Pamflet Knuttel 9005. "Afgedrongen en Welgefondeerde Tegen-Bericht Der Conincklijcke Deensche Geoctroyeerde Affricaansche Guineesche, en in de Hooft verstinghe Gluckstadt opgerichte Compagnie. [...]." (Glückstadt 1665). Koninklijke Bibliotheek Den Haag.
- Tilleman, Erick. En kort og enfoldig beretning om det landskab Guinea og dets beskaffenhed (1697) / A Short and Simple Account of the Country Guinea and Its Nature. Translated and edited by Selena A. Winsnes. Madison: University of Wisconsin, 1994.

Published Secondary Sources

Boxer, C. R. The Dutch Seaborne Empire. Harmondsworth: Penguin, 1990.

- Brauner, Christina. Kompanien, Könige und caboceers: Interkulturelle Diplomatie an Gold- und Sklavenküste im 17. und 18. Jahrhundert. Köln: Böhlau Verlag, 2015.
- Daaku, Kwame Yeboa. *Trade and Politics on the Gold Coast, 1600–1720*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1970.
- Dakubu, Mary Esther Kropp. "The Portuguese Language on the Gold Coast, 1471–1807." *Ghana Journal of Linguistics* 1:1 (2012): 15–33.
- Daniels, C. and M. V. Kennedy, eds. Negotiated Empires: Centers and Peripheries in the Americas, 1500–1820. New York: Routledge, 2002.
- De Roever, N. "Twee concurrenten van de eerste West-Indische Compagnie." *Oud-Holland* 7 (1889): 195–220.
- Den Blanken, W. B. "Imperium in Imperio?" Sovereign Powers of the First Dutch West India Company. Master's thesis. Leiden: Leiden University, 2012.
- Den Heijer, Henk. Goud, ivoor en slaven: scheepvaart en handel van de Tweede Westindische Compagnie op Afrika, 1674–1740. Zutphen: Walburg Pers, 1997.
 - —. "Een dienaar van vele heren. De Atlantische carrière van Hendrick Caerloff." In *Het Verre Gezicht. Politieke en culturele relaties tussen Nederland en Azië, Afrika en Amerika. Opstellen aangeboden aan Prof. Dr. Leonard Blussé*, edited by J. Thomas Lindblad and Alicia Schrikker, 162–80. Franeker: Van Wijnen, 2011.
- Feinberg, Harvey M. "'Africans and Europeans in West Africa': Elminans and Dutchmen on the Gold Coast During the Eighteenth Century." *Transactions of the American Philosophical Society* 79:7 (1989): i–xvi + 1–186.
- Gould, Eliga H. "Entangled Histories, Entangled Worlds: The English-Speaking Atlantic As a Spanish Periphery." *The American Historical Review* 112 (2007): 764–86.
- Hernæs, Per O., ed. *Danmark og kolonierne: Vestafrika: Forterne på Guldkysten*. Copenhagen: Gads Forlag, 2017.
- Justesen, Ole. "Kolonierne i Afrika." In Kolonierne i Asien og Afrika, Danmarks historie. Copenhagen: Politikens Forlag, 1980.
- Kea, Ray A. "Administration and Trade in the Akwamu Empire, 1681–1730." In West African Culture Dynamics: Archaeological and Historical Perspectives, edited by B. K. Swartz and Raymond E. Dumett, 371–91. The Hague: Mouton Publishers, 1980.
 - —. "'I Am Here to Plunder on the General Road': Bandits and Banditry in the Pre-Nineteenth Century Gold Coast." In *Banditry, Rebellion and Social Protest in Africa*, edited by Donald Crummey, 109–32. London: James Currey, 1986.
- —. Settlements, Trade and Polities in the Seventeenth-Century Gold Coast. Baltimore, Md.: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1982.
- -----. Trade, State Formation and Warfare on the Gold Coast, 1600–1826. PhD diss., University of London, 1974.
- Klooster, Wim. *The Dutch Moment: War, Trade, and Settlement in the Seventeenth-Century Atlantic World.* Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2016.

- Kwadwo Osei-Tutu, John. "Introduction." In Forts, Castles and Society in West Africa, 1450– 1960, edited by John Kwadwo Osei-Tutu, 4–24. Leiden: Brill, 2018.
- Law, Robin. "Here Is No Resisting the Country': The Realities of Power in Afro-European Relations on the West African 'Slave Coast." *Itinerario* 18:2 (1994): 50–64.
- Meuwese, Mark. Brothers in Arms, Partners in Trade: Dutch-Indigenous Alliances in the Atlantic World, 1595–1674. Leiden: Brill, 2011.
- Nováky, György. Handelskompanier och kompanihandel: Svenska Afrikakompaniet 1649– 1663, en studie i feodal handel. Studia historica Upsaliensia, vol. 159. Uppsala: Almqvist & Wiksell, 1990.
- Nørregaard, Georg. *Guldkysten. Vore gamle tropekolonier*, vol. 8, 2nd ed. Copenhagen: Det Hoffenbergske Etablissement, 1968.
- Oostindie, Gert and, Jessica V. Roitman. "Introduction." In *Dutch Atlantic Connections,* 1680–1800: Linking Empires, Bridging Borders, edited by G. J. Oostindie and J. V. Roitman, 1–21. Leiden: Brill, 2014.
- Porter, Robert. "The Crispe Family and the African Trade in the Seventeenth Century." Journal of African History 9:1 (1968): 57–77.

——. European Activity on the Gold Coast, 1620–1667. PhD diss., University of South Africa, 1975.

- Quaye, Irene (Odotei). *The Ga and Their Neighbours, 1600–1742*. PhD diss., University of Ghana, 1972.
- Ribeiro da Silva, Filipa. Dutch and Portuguese in Western Africa: Empires, Merchants and the Atlantic System, 1580–1674. Leiden: Brill, 2011.
- Shumway, Rebecca. *The Fante and the Transatlantic Slave Trade*. Rochester, N.Y.: University of Rochester Press, 2011.
- Sieveking, Heinrich. "Die Glückstädter Guineafahrt im 17. Jahrhundert. Ein Stück deutscher Kolonialgeschichte." Vierteljahrschrift für Sozial- und Wirtschaftsgeschichte 30 (1937): 19–71.
- Thornton, John. *Africa and Africans in the Making of the Atlantic World*, 1400–1800. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1998.
- Van Dantzig, Albert. "The Akanists: A West African Hansa." In West African Economic and Social History: Studies in Memory of Marion Johnson, edited by David Henige and T. C. McCaskie, 205–16. Madison: University of Wisconsin, 1990.
 - ----. Forts and Castles of Ghana. Accra, Ghana: Sedco Publishing, 1980.

——. "The Furley Collection: Its Value and Limitations for the Study of Ghana's History." In *European Sources for Sub-Saharan Africa before 1900: Use and Abuse. Paideuma: Mitteilungen zur Kulturkunde*, edited by Beatrix Heintze and Adam Jones, vol. 33: 423–32. Stuttgart: Franz Steiner Verlag, 1987.

- —. Les Hollandais sur la Cote de Guinee: A l'epoque de l'essor de l'Ashanti et du Dahomey 1680–1740. Paris: Société Françhise d'Histoire d'Outre-Mer, 1980.
- Vogt, John. Portuguese Rule on the Gold Coast, 1469–1682. Athens: University of Georgia Press, 1979.

Notes

* Fredrik Hyrum Svensli is a PhD candidate at the Norwegian University of Science and Technology (NTNU). His most recent publication is "'A Fine Flintlock, a Pair of Ditto Pistols and a Hat with a Gold Galloon': Danish Political and Commercial Strategies on the Gold Coast in the Early 18th Century." In *Ports of Globalisation, Places of Creolisation: Nordic* *Possessions in the Atlantic World During the Era of the Slave Trade*, edited by Holger Weiss, 68–100. Leiden: Brill, 2015.

- 1 Nationaal Archief, Den Haag (NL-HaNA), Staten-Generaal (SG), access number 1.01.02, inventory number 12571.38.1, Directors of the WIC to the States General, 04 September 1662.
- 2 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12571.38.1, Silvercroon to the SG, 9 April 1662.
- 3 Ibid, WIC to the SG, 9 April 1662.
- 4 Some notable exceptions include: De Roever, "Twee concurrenten"; Sieveking, "Die Glückstädter Guineafahrt"; Nørregaard, Guldkysten; Porter, European Activity; Van Dantzig, Les Hollandais, 137, 161, 190–2, 244–50; Nováky, Handelskompanier och kompanihandel; Den Heijer, Goud, ivoor en slaven; Den Blanken, "Imperium in Imperio?"
- 5 Daniels and Kennedy, *Negotiated Empires*; Gould, "Entangled Histories, Entangled Worlds," 764–86; Oostindie and Roitman, "Introduction," 1–21.
- 6 Meuwese, Brothers in Arms, 286.
- 7 Klooster, The Dutch Moment, 100-1.
- 8 From Portuguese *cabeceire* (cabeça = 'head'). Dakubu, "The Portuguese Language on the Gold Coast," 26.
- 9 Daaku, Trade and Politics, 15.
- 10 De Roever, "Twee concurrenten," 196.
- 11 Den Heijer, "Een dienaar van vele heren," 162–80; Porter, "The Crispe Family," 57–77.
- 12 KITLV, manuscript H68, Copy letters from the Gold Coast to the WIC, Meeting of Council held by the Dir.-Gen. Joan Valckenburgh, 29 November 1663. This was also observed by the English on the Coast. See Makepeace, *Correspondence*, 90, 97–8.
- 13 Law, "Here Is No Resisting the Country," 50–64; Thornton, *Africa and Africans*, 42.
- 14 Daaku, *Trade and Politics*, 72–3, 37–8; Feinberg, "Elminans and Dutchmen," 28; Brauner, *Kompanien, Könige und caboceers*, 554–63.

- 15 Kea, "Administration and Trade in the Akwamu Empire," 379–81.
- 16 Van Dantzig, Forts and Castles, viii, xi.
- 17 See for instance Daaku, *Trade and Politics*, 63; Nørregaard, *Guldkysten*, 44; Justesen, "Kolonierne i Afrika," 319–20. However, Akong is mentioned in Porter, *European Activity*, 455, 466–7, 477, 509.
- 18 The strategic importance of Akong was later observed by the Danish sergeant Erich Tilleman (*A Short and Simple Account*, 23), who wrote that "in clear weather one can see eleven Christian forts and lodges from there, . . . as well as to be on the lookout for newly-arrived ships, since from there one can see them far out to sea."
- 19 The two remaining Portuguese forts, São Antonio at Axim and São Sebastião near Shama, succumbed to the Dutch in 1642. Vogt, Portuguese Rule, 170–8.
- 20 Meuwese, Brothers in Arms, 288-9.
- 21 Van Dantzig, Forts and Castles, 11-3.
- 22 Ribeiro da Silva, *Dutch and Portuguese in Western Africa*, 23–9.
- 23 Boxer, The Dutch Seaborne Empire, 209.
- 24 Porter, *European Activity*, 319, 482; Porter, "The Crispe Family," 63–5, 68–9.
- 25 Kwadwo Osei-Tutu, "Introduction," 14.
- 26 Van Dantzig, *Forts and Castles*, vii, xiv, 8–9.
- 27 Feinberg, "Elminans and Dutchmen," 10.
- 28 Shumway, *The Fante and the Transatlantic Slave Trade*, 41.
- 29 Kea, Trade, State Formation and Warfare, 87, 104; Kea, "Bandits and Banditry," 112–27; Kea, "Administration and Trade in the Akwamu Empire," 375–83.
- 30 Aduafo or Adu Afu, called 'Aduaffo' or 'Aduaffu' by the Danes, succeeded Jan Ahenekwa as king of Fetu in 1656. Müller in Jones, *German Sources*, 181; Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 11, 25; NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12571.38.1, Copy Declaration of Wilree et al., 1659, Annex. K.
- 31 Van Dantzig, "The Akanists," 211–2; Kea, "Bandits and Banditry," 113;

Porter, *European Activity*, 474n13; Makepeace, *Correspondence*, 90.

- 32 Daaku, *Trade and Politics*, 108–11; Porter, *European Activity*, 307, 464.
- 33 Hernæs, Vestafrika, 50–3; Sieveking, "Die Glückstädter Guineafahrt."
- 34 KITLV, H68, Valckenburg, 1 January 1657; NL-HaNA, Oude West-Indische Compagnie (OWIC), 1.05.01.01, Copy Letters from the WIC to the Gold Coast, 10 October 1657. Both transcribed in Balme Library, University of Ghana, Accra, Furley Collection (FC) N7, 15–7. The Furley Collection is used in this article as an index to cross-reference with the original material located in Dutch archives. For the collection and its problems, see Van Dantzig, "The Furley Collection."
- 35 KITLV, H68, Resolution of D-G and Council, 22 August 1656, 25 November1656, 13 June 1657, 16 October 1657 and 22 October 1657; Ibid, H65, Letter from Valckenburg to XIX, 01 January 1657 (FC/N7, 4, 6, 52-5). For the Noortse Leuw, see Koncept til Latinsk søpas for 4 Skibe tilhørende Selius og Gabriel Marselis, Danish National Archives in Copenhagen (DNA), TKUA, (undated), E1 Traktater 1454-1699—Guinea (Vestindien) Løbenr 31 -1656, 1663 m.m.; and DNA, TKIA, Patenten 1626-1669 (1657) fol. 115 in A10.6; Stadsarchief Amsterdam (SAA): Notarieel Archief (NA), 3145: fol. 231, 13 December 1660; Nørregaard, Guldkysten, 31; Porter, European Activity, 314, 358.
- 36 Daaku, *Trade and Politics*, 63; Porter, *European Activity*, 349.
- 37 KITLV, H68, Resolution of D-G and Council, 16 January 1657 (FC/N7, 49).
- 38 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr. 13A, Lancelot Stavely to Johan Valckenburgh, 20 March 1657 [scan 319–320]; Ibid, Reply given by Valckenburgh to Stavely, 20 March 1657 [scan 320–324]; KITLV, H65, Valckenburgh to the XIX, 13 July 1657 (FC/N7, 20, 66–7).

- 39 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr. 13A, "Act of Cession and Transfer (Cessie en Opdragt) of the Sabou Beach, of the Hill Cong and the appurtenances thereof," 21 March 1657 [scan 314–319]. Translated by Daaku, *Trade and Politics*, 188–90.
- 40 KITLV, H68, Resolution of D-G and Council, 22 August1656 and 09 May1657; Ibid, H65, Valckenburgh, Elmina, to the XIX, 13 July 1657 (FC/ N7, 19, 52); "Vertoog of Deductie," 1656, in De Jonge, *De oorsprong van Neerland's bezittingen*, 64; Porter, *European Activity*, 349, 411n162; Van Dantzig, "The Akanists," 212.
- 41 Justesen, Danish Sources, 1.
- 42 Two other Swedish outposts, Butri and Jumoree, had been abandoned at this time. Van Dantzig, *Forts and Castles*, 28; Jones, *German Sources*, 143n30.
- 43 Smidt, Carolusborg, to Carloff, 01 or 11 May 1658, in Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 3–5.
- 44 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12571.38.1, Carloff, Cape Coast to Valckenburgh, 16 February 1658, App.S.2, and ibid, Caerloff to Smit, Amsterdam, 02 or 12 March 1659, Annex. S.6.; NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Smidt, Elmina, to Caerloff, 31 July 1659, Annex. R.2 (FC/N8A, 43-4, 169-70, 189-91); Nørregaard, Guldkysten, 36-7.
- 45 Odotei, *The Ga and Their Neighbours*, 29–52, 54–9.
- 46 Larens interrogation in Valckenburgh's Diary, entry 02 February 1659 (original not found), FC/N8D, 19–21.
- 47 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12571.36, Carloff, Amsterdam to Samuel Smit, 03 or 13 April 1659, Annex. L; and ibid, Articles concluded between Jasper van Heussen and Samuel Smidt, Commandant, and Johan Christian Canter, Chief Factor, 15 April 1659 at Cabo Cors, copies forming inv.nr. 12571.36, Annex. M, and inv.nr. 12571.38.1, Annex. T, and inv.nr. 12572.41, Annex. N (FC/N8A, 179–80, 201–2).

- 48 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, DAC to SG, 29 January 1664; Nørregaard, *Guldkysten*, 37; Van Dantzig, *Forts and Castles*, 29; Jones, *German Sources*, 144n32.
- 49 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12571.38.1, Carloff, Cape Coast to Valckenburgh, 16 February 1658, App.S.2, and ibid, Caerloff to Smit, Amsterdam, 02 or 12 March 1659, Annex. S.6; NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Smidt, Elmina, to Caerloff 31 July 1659, Annex. R.2 (FC/N8A, 43-4, 169–70, 189–91). Also see: Nováky, Handelskompanier och kompanihandel, 208–9.
- 50 Müller and Zur Eich in Jones, *German Sources*, 144–5, 261.
- 51 Den Heijer, "Een dienaar van vele heren," 169.
- 52 Nørregaard, Guldkysten, 40-2.
- 53 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Joan de Swaen to Joost Cramer, Cabo Cors, dd. Amsterdam 06 July 1660, Annex. H.H.2 (FC/N10A, 15–23); Jones, *German Sources*, 149n53.
- 54 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr 13A, Protest from Joost Cramer, St. Marten lying in the roadstead of Cabo Cors, 11 October 1659 [scan 463–468] (FC/N8A, 221–5). The date of this protest is given as 25 October in Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 23.
- 55 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr 13A, Reply and Counter Protest from Jaspar van Heusen to Joost Cramer, St. George D'el Mina, 22 October 1659 [scan 468–475].
- 56 Müller in Jones, *German Sources*, 145; Nørregaard, *Guldkysten*, 37.
- 57 Justesen, Danish Sources, 23; Porter, European Activity, 411.
- NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, DAC to the King of Denmark, 29 January 1665, quote taken from Porter, *European Activity*, 411n162.
- 59 "Afgedrongen en Welgefondeerde Tegen-Bericht," 7–8.
- 60 Both quotes taken from Van Heussen's letter referencing a reply from Cramer.

In this letter, Van Heussen also refers to an earlier protest he has written (dd. 04 or 14 November 1659) in response to a letter from Cramer, dd. 02 or 12 November 1659 (not found). NL-HaNA 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Jaspar van Heussen, Elmina, to Joost Cramer, 22 November 1660, Annex. A.2; ibid, Van Heussen to the XIX. 10 December 1659. Annex. A.3. A letter from Acrosan to Van Heussen (NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12571.38.1, undated, but handed to Van Heussen on 29 November 1661, Annex. C.1 (FC/N10C, 26-7) and Pamflet Knuttel 9005, "Afgedrongen en Welgefondeerde Tegen-Bericht" (7-8) both related that Cramer was offered a lodge at Akong by the Asebuhene, which he initially refused but was "forced" to accept by the natives of the Asebu. No treaty with Asebu has survived but that one did exist is evident from an entry (in the year 1680) in DNA, VgK 6, Participanternes Resolutions Protocol 1671-90. The dating of Van Heussen's protest and Cramer's counterprotest suggest that the agreement was signed in late November.

- 61 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 7253, Peder Charisius, The Hague, to the SG, Lectum, 02 November 1660 (FC/N10A, 50–1).
- 62 Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 21; Zur Eich in Jones, *German Sources*, 261.
- 63 Treaty between the Kingdom of Fetu, the King of Denmark, and the Danish African Company, 20 December 1659, in Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 11; Zur Eich in Jones, *German Sources*, 262.
- 64 Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 10n28, 11. Most likely, Cramer had already begun the Danish takeover of the newly erected house at Akong before he signed the treaty with Fetu for Amanfro, and, following their approval, moved his men into the lodge at Akong.
- 65 Makepeace, Correspondence, 82.
- 66 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 5767, Michel Ten Hove to SG, 31 January 1664 (FC/N13H, 2–3). For Amboy

Gruffa, see: Jones, *German Sources*, 138, 245, 262.

- 67 "[...] dat de Deensche op Congh een Logie, hadden doen haelen onder de voet onse Logie." NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Letters from Jaspar van Heussen, 10 December 1659 and 23 March 1660, Annex. A.3 (FC/N10A, 1).
- 68 Knuttel 9005, 7-8, 34, 72.
- 69 The letter from Van Heussen in March 1660 states: "[...] op Congh den Swart Jans huis opgeslagen op de plaets waer des wel Edele Compagnies Logie heeft gestaen, en op de 7^{de} deser [i.e., 7th March] de Deenen haer vlagh van laten waijen." NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Letters from Jaspar van Heussen, 10 December 1659 and 23 March 1660, Annex. A.3. Second paragraph which presumably is the letter of 1660, as suggested by Furley, FC/N10A, 1; Porter, European Activity, 411-12, 452, and Justesen, "Kolonierne i Afrika," 319-20 and Danish Sources, 11n31, 21n72 have confused this second lodge with the first, and therefore have suggested that the Danes maintained only one lodge.
- 70 Kea, Settlements, Trade and Polities, 117; Jones, German Sources, 185, 414.
- 71 See n. 60 above.
- 72 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr.
 6, J. van Heussen, Elmina to XIX, 10 May 1661 (FC/N10C, 8).
- 73 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 7253, Peder Charisius to the SG, Lectum, 02 November 1660 (FC/N10A, 50–1). Müller, Zur Eich, and Tilleman noted that the Fetu kingdom terminated at Amboy Gruffa (Jones, *German Sources*, 138; Tilleman in Winsnes, *A Short and Simple Account*, 77). The Dutch merchant Willem Bosman stated that Fetu's border ended "below the Danish Mount." Bosman, *A New and Accurate Description*, 47.
- 74 "Stellende, dat deesen Berg [= Amanfro] en Congo een is, en in het Coninckryck Sabouw leyt," Knuttel 9005, 34, 72. Also see Copy Memorial Directors WIC to

SG, indorsed, reported and read 08 December 1661, "for the Raads Pensionaris Mr de Witt," St. Holland. 2776 (not found) (FC/N10D, 21–2).

- 75 I. Coeimans, Amsterdam, to J. Cramer, 25 March 1660, Extract from Brieven, Confessie, 4 (FC/N10A, 2–10); NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41. annexures AA, MM, H2, and Z1; DNA, TKUA Nederlandene A 11, 15, G. v. Tetz to J. Cramer, Cabo Cors, dd. Amsterdam 13 July 1660; I. Coymans to J. Cramer, 25 March 1660 and 13 July 1660, from Brieven, Confessie, 4; WIC to SG, read 08 December 1661, St. Holl. 2776 (not found) (FC/N10D, 21-2); NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12571.36, WIC to SG, 05 November 1661; NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 7253, Danish Resident to SG, 29 November 1660 (FC/N10A, 58-61).
- 76 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 7253, Danish complaints to the SG of 07 October, 02 November, and 29 November 1660 (FC/N10A, 48–9, 50–1, 58– 61). Porter, *European Activity*, 455n330.
- 77 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr.6, Copy of letter, Amsterdam, 03 December 1660 [scan 25].
- 78 Tetz wrote two letters to Cramer in response to his first reports from Cape Coast (dd. 01 November 1659, 06 November 1659 and 14 December 1659) which did not arrive in Europe until early July 1660, regarding Acrosan's occupation of the castle on behalf of the Swedes: NL-HaNA. 1.01.02 SG. inv.nr. 12572.41, [G.] van Tetz to Joost Cramer, Cabo Cors, dd. Amsterdam 06 July 1660, Annex. K.K.5.; and DNA, TKUA Nederlandene A II 15, Geraedt van Tetz to Joost Cramer, Cabo Cors, dd. Amsterdam 13 July 1660, DNA, TKUA Nederlandene A II 15 (FC/N10A, 36-42); Justesen, Danish Sources, 11n32.
- 79 Brieven, Confessie, 4; Den Blanken, "Imperium in Imperio?" 40.
- 80 "Vader van alle de Blancken tot Cabo Cors synde in dienst van den Connick van Denemarcken." NL-HaNA,

1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Gerard van Tetz to John Claessen, 13 July 1660, Annex. N.N.3.

- 81 Nováky, "Handelskompanier och kompanihandel," 209, 212–3.
- 82 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr.
 6, Copy of letter, Amsterdam, 03 December 1660 [scan 25].
- 83 "bequamst en dienstich." NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Jaspar van Heussen to Joost Cramer, 22 November 1659, Annex. A.2; ibid, inv.nr 12571.38.1, Day Register or Journal kept by Jaspar van Heussen [...], entry 23 November 1660, Annex. E (FC/N10A, 56–7).
- 84 "die saaeke wederseits niet aen te recken, noch aen d'een of d'ander cant, eenige faneur, hulpe, nogh assistentie te betoonen." NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr 12571.38.1, Jasper van Heussen to Anthony Voss and Michael Fremoer, 15 or 25 November 1660 Annex. F.I.
- 85 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr 12571.38.1, Tennis Andrianssen Voss and Michael Frymoet to Jaspar van Heussen 15 or 25 November 1660, Annex. F.II.
- 86 "Crahmer is uytt et vaderlant hier by myn gecomen en heeft gen in myn hende gegeven, en ich hebbe hem als syn oude vrindt angenomen, en ich weet hem te bevar[en?] en geeht nooyt van Congh gevroocht." NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr 12571.38.1, Two letters written by Jan Claessen to Jasper van Heussen, (undated) annexures C.1 and C.2. Quotes are taken from Annex. C.1. The inventory of the annexures at C.1.2 states that the two undated letters were given to Van Heussen on 29 and 30 November 1661, but this is likely an error because at that time the Danes had already been expelled from Akong (FC/ N10C, 26).
- 87 "daar van daan te laten benevens vlag en vlagge stock" and "de Sabouse seggen het myn schult is, dat Ich de Blancke van haar atneem soo dat sy heet quaat op myn syn," ibid, Annex. C.2.

- 88 Porter, European Activity, 471–8. Jones (German Sources, 147n44) claims that the WIC seized four Danish vessels sent from Glückstadt in 1661–62. However, only two vessels were seized; the Courier von Venetien (in February 1661) and Wapen von Glückstadt (in January 1662), while the St. Marten, Frederik III, and Prins Christianus (formerly Liefde) were chased away from the coast by WIC vessels. A third Danish vessel a richly laden canoe—was seized by the WIC outside Mouri in August 1661.
- 89 According to Danish reports, the total losses amounted to 36,020 riksdalers. Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 21. NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Interrogatories made by order of the D-G and Council to be heard and examined under oath the person of Albert Thamsen skipper on the Gallioot "Courier van Venetien," 18 February 1661, Annex. A. A; *Brieven, confessie*, 4; Den Blanken, "*Imperium in Imperio?*" 40–1. For the letters, see n. 78 and n. 79 above.
- 90 Porter, *European Activity*, 472–5, 478– 85.
- 91 Chappell to the EIC, 26 March 1661, and ibid, 10 June 1661, both in Makepeace, *Correspondence*, 90, 94–7.
- 92 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 7254, Extract from a certain letter attached to one from P. Charisius, 11 November 1661 in Amsterdam (FC/N10C, 42–3).
- 93 Jones, German Sources, 134.
- 94 NL-HaNA. 1.01.02 SG. inv.nr. 12572.41. Sworn affirmation of Jan Jacob Rayet, July 1662, Annex. D.1; ibid, inv.nr 12571.38.1, Copy of Draft Declaration of Jan Jacob Rajot, Annex. Q.1; ibid, inv.nr 5767, WIC to SG, 31 January 1664 (FC/N13H, 2-5); Ibid, inv.nr 12572.41, Report of Huybrecht van Gageldonck, 02 December 1661, Annex. D.2; KITLV, H68, Meeting of Council, 29 November 1663 (FC/ N12A, 31). On 18 August, DAC signed a treaty with the Accra King that granted the company control over Osu and the right to build a fortress on the

site (fort Christiansborg). The treaty was signed in the presence of Ahen, the heir to the Fetu throne who had been sent "from Futu [=Fetu], and Jaan Claesen of Friedrichsborg." Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 12–3.

- 95 "Deenen en Sweden soo haer aen Cabo Cors onthouden leben met den andere in geode vrientschap, en traehten gesamentlyck en sich hint besonder door alle vienthlyche middele de swarte tegens ons op te maecken." NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr 12571.38.1, Jaspar van Heussen to XIX, 31 October 1661, Annex. D.2; Ibid, inv.nr. 5767, WIC to SG, 31 January 1664; Copy Memorial Directors WIC to SG, indorsed. "Reported & Read 08 December 1661," "For the Raads Pensionaris Mr de Witt," St. Holland, 2776 (not found) (FC/N10D, 22, 27).
- 96 "Engelant oock doet & dezen niet langer begeerende te maecken." NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, [G.] van Tetz to Joost Cramer, Cabo Cors, Amsterdam 06 July 1660, Annex. K.K.5 (FC/N10A, 36–9); Makepeace, *Correspondence*, 56, 58.
- 97 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Resolutions of the Lords States of Holland and Westvriesland in their Hon. Great Mightinesses Assembly, 23 March 1662 and 24 March 1662, Annex. J.J; Pamflet Knuttel 8905A, "Remonstrantie," 7–8.
- 98 The agreement is currently only available as a transcribed copy (in German) in FC/N11E, 7. According to Furley, the document (dated "1662") was kept in the Royal Library of Copenhagen but the references have since been lost.
- 99 Entry 10, Losses and expenditure in Guinea 1659–62, in Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 22.
- 100 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr.6, Copy of letter, Amsterdam, 03 December 1660 [scan 25]. In this letter

the Directors refer to their instructions of 27 September, but this letter has not been found. Van Heussen most likely received the December letter in March-April, as suggested by Porter, *European Activity*, 455. For the letters, see *Brieven, confessie*, 4.

- 101 Losses and expenditure in Guinea 1659–62, in Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 22.
- 102 Agent and factors at Fort Cormantine to the EIC in London, 04 July 1661, with copy letter 10 June 1661, in Makepeace, *Correspondence*, 95.
- 103 NL-HaNA, 1.05.01.01 OWIC, inv.nr.6, J. van Heussen, Elmina to XIX, 10 May 1661 (FC/N10C, 8).
- 104 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Jaspar van Heussen to Joost Cramer, 22 November 1659, Annex. A.2; Justesen, *Danish Sources*, 15n50 and 22n74.
- 105 NL-HaNA, 1.01.02 SG, inv.nr. 12572.41, Jasper van Heussen to the Chamber Amsterdam, 15 August 1663, Annex. P.P. However, from the context the date should clearly be 1661, as Van Heussen died in 1662, as suggested by Furley, FC/N10C, 9.
- 106 KITLV, H68, Meeting of Council, 17 April 1664 (FC/N13A, 17–8).
- 107 KITLV, H68, Register of the Resolutions, 11 February 1664 (FC/N13A, 7– 10).
- 108 NL-HaNA, SG 1.01.02, inv.nr. 5767, WIC to SG, 31 January 1664; ibid, inv. nr. 4847, Resolutions, 09 April 1669 [scan 203–204]; Knuttel 9005, 7– 8, 34, 72.
- 109 B.V. Groenestein, Frederiksborg, to De Hally, 31 December 1670, in Chouin, *Colbert et la Guinée*, 136.
- 110 KITLV, H68, Meeting of Council, 29 November 1663 (FC/N12A, 28).
- 111 Porter, *European Activity*, 507, 567, 580–7.